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                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

April 9, 2009
The meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m. In the absence of Chairman Joe Fengler, the meeting was chaired by Vice Chair David Holmes
Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Holmes, Mack, Marshall, and Robinson
Absent: Commissioners Fengler, Schultheiss

 1. Approval of agenda

Mr. Alberti asked to add a motion on an allocation of $240 for a post office box.  The agenda, as amended, was approved without objection.
 2. Minutes

Ms. Beatty asked that under the discussion of Capitol Liquors, the phrase “for this store,” be added, considering that there had not been problems with loitering and littering. Mr. Robinson asked that on page 6, the last motion was seconded by Mr. Robinson, and on page 8, under Public Safety Committee, the name of Ms. Sibilia was spelled incorrectly,  and the motion was made by Mr. Robinson and seconded by Mr. Alberti to approve the following committee members:  Brandon Lumm, Sharon Cochran, Joe  Bellino, and Dan Wolff.  The minutes for the March meeting were approved, as amended, without objection.
3. Community Comments
Elizabeth Nelson announced the Capitol Hill Restoration Society Preservation Café for Earth Day, on April 22 at Ebenezer Café.
A member of the Rosedale community spoke in support of renaming the Rosedale Recreation field in honor of Mamie “Peanut” Johnson, 76, an early woman baseball player who played at the field. HE said that while institutions are not supposed to be named for living people, there is now precedent in the fact that the Bannecker field was names for Maury Wills. Another member of the community pointed out that it was an opportunity to present a role model for young girls in the community.  Mr. Holmes suggested they meet with the Community Outreach Committee. 
Melissa McBride, from DPR, spoke about the Park Partnership program.

Sondra Phillips Gilbert had questions about the program and will be in touch with Ms. McBride
 4. Community Presentation – ANC 6A Participation in 2010 Census
Lori L. Anderson, Partnership Specialist, Partnership and Data Services Program, U.S. Census Bureau, gave a presentation about the 2010 Census, which will begin in February, and asked for the ANC to work in partnership with the Census Bureau in getting the word out and maximizing the mail in response to the form. MR. Alberti said he will make certain that information and links about jobs will be put up on the ANC website.  Mr. Robinson asked about employment opportunities and was told about a Census office on E astern Avenue and the fact that there were numerous applicants.  She said she would supply the ANC with a phone number and information.   She said they were doing address canvassing.
 5. Officer Reports
Chair
The Chair was not present.
Vice Chair
Mr. Holmes reported that he had testified before Councilmember Alexander’s committee, with Mr. Alberti, on the ANC.  He reported that three of the ANC’s recommendations for ANC enhancements had already been voted on by the City Council or adopted by the Mayor.  He said that he and Mr. Fengler would be meeting with Councilmember Alexander about the rest of the proposals.  He said that the Councilmember said that Ward 7 start s on Benning Rd. and has no procedure for exceptions to the single sales ban, and she asked that no exceptions be granted to any of the liquor stores on Benning Road. Mr. Alberti commended Mr. Holmes for his representation at the Council and said he did a great job.
Secretary
The Secretary had no report.
Treasurer

Motion:  Mr. Robinson moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to allocate $240 for the renewal of the ANC’s post office box for one year.  The motion passed without objection.
Commissioner Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $ 21,179.08 and that the savings account balance was $4,191.43.  There was an allotment from the District of Columbia of $6,019, and an interest payment to the savings account of $.96, leaving an opening balance of $27,198.58 in the checking account and $4,192.39 in the savings account.  There were disbursements of $127.50 to Roberta Weiner for transcription of minutes (Check #1409); and $182.80 to FedEx Office for photocopying (Check #1410), leaving a balance of $2,888.28 in the checking account, and $4,192.39 in the savings account.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/ a motion to approve the expenditures.  The motion passed without objection. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved /Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.

 6. SMD Reports
Mr. Robinson reported that had attended a meeting of the Eastern HS SIT Team on March 18th, and they were told that the sole responsibility of the SIT group will be to look at the physical structure of the building and any other buildings on the campus.  They’re going to build a trailer park campus for the students, and they’ll have to look at that and see how it will operate.   He said he has a conflict time conflict with his Public Safety Committee meetings and will have to work that also.  
He reported that he attended a meeting of the Juvenile Justice Task Force, and its recommendations will be discussed at the Public Safety Committee.   He said there were concerns about confidentiality for families, and about the recommendations.
He also attended a meeting of the Rosedale Citizens Alliance, and they had several concerns that should be referred to the Transportation Committee:  bus traffic on C Street, particularly when there are baseball and/or soccer games; DDOT is looking at turning 15th and 17th Streets back into two-way streets; and, finally, the current status of the 11th Street Bridge, which impacts on C Street, should be looked at. The development team will be chosen within a week or so and its impact should be assessed

He attended the PSA 103, which has developed a Focus Improvement Team for part of the area.  He called the Commission’s attention to the crime statistics included in the packet.

He also reported that people are still upset by the Marathon, and want to see something done so it doesn’t happen again in the same way

Finally, there was concern expressed that 17th Place is not designated for residential parking.

Ms. Mack reported that the people who are working on designating the ball field for Ms. Johnson have been meeting with community organizations and taking all the right steps to get the designation.
Ms. Beatty reported that there had been a shooting on 15th and D Streets NE within the last couple of weeks.  There was also a car theft right just where she lives. She said she has spoken with Lt. Caldwell and they’re going to increase patrols.
Mr. Alberti reported that he has been getting requests for city services that they can request themselves, and he’s been directing people to 311 or to the on-line request area at dc.gov, where you can get a tracking number to check to stat us.  ANC Commissioners can’t do anything unless the city knows about, but the City.
Mr. Holmes reported that DDOT has agreed to redesign and rebuild an alley in an area bounded by9th, C and Constriction, and repair an alley bounded by 10th, Mass and Constitution, and make a number of street repairs along 9th Street. Councilmember Wells has requested stimulus funds for lights at 10th and 12th Streets and Constitution Ave., where there are usually cars parked.

He reported that on the morning of the marathon, at 7:20 a.m. there were no runners on East Capitol Street, but he looked up and down the street and there were no cars being allowed through.  At 8:30 a.m. there were a few of the lead runners on East Capitol, but still no cars, and at 9:30 the mass of runners were coming through and they were letting a few cars through. He deplored the fact that ANC 6A, 6B and 6C support the marathon, and there needs to be some change.  No-one could get out on East Capitol
Mr. Marshall reported that the after many requests, DDOT had installed stop signs at 8th and L Streets.,  He reported that the hole at the construction site  at Capitol Oasis on 12th  Street, filled with water again, bit it is finally going to go away.   He reported that there mosquitoes are starting to come and it is becoming a health hazard.  He reported that Mayor Fenty will be at the May 14th ANC meeting.
 7. Committee Reports
Community Outreach

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/ Mr. Robinson seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to approve a grant of $300 to Joy of Motion at the Atlas Theatre for the purchase of drums to be used in the Step Ahead program (and other future activities at the H Street location.) Polly Thibodeau, Director of Development for Joy of Motion was present.  The ten-week program provides teens with the chance to explore dance training and performing arts career opportunities during the summer, and also provides training in conflict resolution, nutrition, fitness, theatre operations, resume writing and college preparation.  Participants will be recruited from schools and neighborhoods in 6A.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion:  Mr.Alberti moved/Mr. Robinson seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to approve a grant for $650 to the Capitol Hill Garden Club for the purchase of bulbs to be planted in public space and/or common areas within the boundaries of  ANC 6A.  Garden Club President Vera Sisolak was present.  Ms. Nelson said that a difference from last year’s successful project is that she had been asked by the Garden Club to help administer the project and screen the applicants for their eligibility (location in 6A), as this had proved difficult last year because of the number of applicants and unfamiliarity with 6A locations. She will also help with the distribution of bulbs.  August 15th is the closing date for applications, and Mr. Alberti said it would give adequate time for advertising, and last year it was on the website and all local listservs.  Ms. Beatty objected to the process of using anyone but the Garden Club doing the distribution, and making decisions where the bulbs go.  Mr. Alberti clarified that the only criterion is that the applicant be in the ANC 6A area. The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that the ANC authorize the Community Outreach Committee to send a letter of support for the joint proposal by the Rosedale Youth Initiative (RYI)/Rosedale Citizens Alliance (RCA) to become a “park partner” to the Rosedale Recreation Center—if such support is found to be warranted.  
Ms. Nelson explained that the RYI and RCA came to the Committee to request a letter of support from the ANC in support of their proposal to DPR to the official community representatives of the Rosedale Recreation Center, but members of the Committee felt they did not have enough information to make an informed recommendation and agreed to do further research.  Subsequent to the meeting Ms. Nelson spoke with Melissa McKnight of DPR, who provided the information that:  

A group seeking to be either “park partner” or a “friends” group must be incorporated and, preferably, a 501 (c)(3).  DPR will approve only one such request for a park, although a joint proposal eligible.  
The approved organization is the only one that may engage in fund-raising activities on the premises, and is the only organization from which the Center may accept funding.  The organization serving as community representative also serves as the contact point for any rec center renovations. 
 However, the ANC can support the organization a “park partner with permission to do the fund-raising, but keeping itself as the contact point on any renovations.  
She said the reason for asking for permission for the Committee to send the letter is that the Rosedale Citizens Alliance is finding programs that will have to stop until the joint application is approved and there are programs that need funding.  

Motion:  Mr. Alberti moved that the ANC give its support to the group to be a “park partner”.  

Ms. Mack said that she wanted to table the motion, because there are still lots of questions outstanding, and that Commissioner Robinson should have been informed as well as herself.  Mr. Robinson said there is value in the committee taking another look at the issue and that there might not have been enough discussion by the committee.  Mr. Alberti pointed out that there was limited, but adequate, notice to the committee meeting, but that this is the only application and the reason for asking for a delay is so the ANC will feel comfortable with the group, and meanwhile their fundraising is at a standstill...  Ms. Mack said that DPR has an activities budget to provide needed programs at Rosedale, so there’s no problem with tabling the issue for another month.
Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Ms. Mack seconded a motion to recommit the issue to the Community Outreach Committee for further research and discussion.  The motion passed without objection.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.

Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing 

Ms. Beatty asked that the discussion of an exemption to the Single Sales Moratorium for Capitol Liquors and the draft voluntary agreement that had been drawn up be withdrawn because amendments were made to the VA that the store owner had not yet had time to discuss with his attorney.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Ms. Mack seconded a motion to table the discussion of the exemption for Capitol Liquors until the May meeting.  It passed without objection.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection

Economic Development and Zoning
1452 D Street NE
This is a request for support of a BZA application seeking a variance from the use provisions under subsection 330.5, allowing office, service and retail uses (as permitted in the C-1 District) in an existing building.

This is a building, owned by the same person since 1932, which has always had a grocery store/deli, but the owner, unable to find a suitable tenant, is seeking to broaden the potential uses for the space.  Feedback from the community has indicated that residents would like a coffee shop or similar use, and are opposed to a bar, liquor store, or Laundromat.  

Motion:  Mr. Holmes moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation that the  ANC support the application for a BZA  variance from the use provisions under subsection 330.5, allowing office, service and retail uses (as permitted in the C-1 District) in an existing building, with specific opposition to the following retail uses: bar’ cocktail lounge; self-service laundry; bank/financial institution (check cashing); parking lot; gas station; rooming house; off-premises alcoholic beverage sale; and under these conditions:  a maximum of three employees on-site at any time; trash pickup at least weekly; trash receptacles stored on private property; outdoor lighting confined to the site; metal works on windows should be of residential character (replace metal mesh on the windows).  The motion passed without objection

Removal from Committee
Motion:  Mr. Holmes moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to remove Jabriel Ballentine from the Committee for lack of attendance.  The motion passed without objection.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection


Transportation

Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter of support to the Emergency Management Task Force for the Capitol Hill Classic 10K race to take place on MAY 19th.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to support the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT Administrator Gabe Klein regarding the removal of curb cuts at 1414 Maryland Avenue NE.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Robinson moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion that the ANC support the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT asking for an update on public space enforcement at 1125 G Street NE.  The motion passed without objection.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.

Public Safety
Motion:  Mr. Robinson moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC create a Youth Crime Prevention mini-grant of $500 in support of youth crime prevention activities, and that the grant be named in honor of Ms. Lorree Harris Murray, Ward 6 community activist.  The Committee further recommends that applicants for the grant be given strong encouragement to interface with the MPD CYP Unit in their youth engagement efforts.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Ms. Mack moved/Mr. Robinson seconded a motion that the ANC support the Committee’s recommendation to write a letter to MPD in support of installing a surveillance camera at 17th and Gales Streets NE.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Mr. Robinson moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to approve the appointment of Patrice Ford (SMD 6A07) and Todd Harris (SMD 6A08) as members of the Public Safety Committee.  The motion passed without objection.
Committee’s report was accepted without objection.

 8. New Business
Formal Response to DC Teachers Credit Union
The item was withdrawn because needed materials were not received from the Credit Union.

Proposed ABRA Rulemaking
Ms. Beatty presented information on a new rulemaking that will enable ABRA to issue citations for violations of the ABC regulations and voluntary agreements when they occur.   Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Ms. Mack seconded a motion that the ANC send a letter to members of the City Council in support of the proposed ABC rules that will enable immediate enforcement of violations.  The motion passed without objection.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 pm.
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